
Faculty Senate Minutes

October 8, 2003 – 3pm
The Roane State Community College Faculty Senate met October 8, 2003 in room H-236 at the Oak Ridge branch campus with Robert Alfonso, Faculty Senate President, presiding. Sixteen members, two alternates and six officers attended.
The following attended:

	Officers:

· Robert Alfonso, president

· Richard Baskin, vice-president

· Robert Benson, secretary

· Pat Brown, past president

· Betty Denison, TBR faculty sub-council representative

· Don Windham, Parliamentarian

Business and Technology:

· Michael Chung

· David Puckett

· Sam Ruple

· David Thais

· Pat Wurth

Health Science and Nursing:

· Jean Robinson

· Marty Young
	Humanities:

· Bryan Wilkerson

Library:

· Laura Vaughn

· Pat Pate (alternate)

Math/Science:

· Pat Bailey

· Jim Condon

· Jeff Sexton

· Arthur Lee (alternate)

Social & Behavioral Sciences:

· Gary Heidinger

· Don Lanza

· Bill Schramm
· John Thomas


Item 1: Introductions

Senate President Robert Alfonso opened with a request that everyone introduce themselves. After introductions, Robert asked if there were general issues that needed to be placed on future agendas for discussion. The following issues were briefly suggested: difficulties with the bookstore in ordering books for class use; issues related to large documents for student use being printed on campus printers; interest in college-wide paper recycling.
Item 2: TBR promotion and tenure policy change proposals
Dr. King has asked Faculty Senate to create a feedback document of questions and concerns relating to proposed TBR promotion and tenure policy changes. This document will be delivered to TBR by Dr. King without modification. Faculty Senate began its discussion of these proposed changes at the September 2003 meeting. Lacking a majority at the September meeting, no specific endorsements or statements were issued by Faculty Senate at that time. For this reason, Senate renewed its discussion of the proposed TBR policy changes with the goal of moving toward a document enumerating questions and concerns about the proposed changes. 

Many concerns were expressed. Discussion centered upon the perceived expansion of temporary and term faculty appointments as a cost-saving measure throughout the TBR system and a perceived increase in emphasis upon research and/or publication as a pre-condition for promotion and tenure awards.
Several senators indicated that language in the proposed policy changes regarding faculty appointments could establish a multi-tiered faculty with different expectations and rights. While it was affirmed by many that Roane State has not been abusing its ability to appoint temporary and term faculty, there is concern that acceptance of more frequent term appointments throughout TBR could erode the commitment of all TBR schools, including Roane State, to hire faculty on a permanent, tenure-track basis.

TBR Faculty Sub-council Representative Betty Denison reminded Senate that the stated purpose of the proposed policy changes is to eliminate the number of exceptions used to award promotion and tenure to faculty throughout the TBR system.

Discussion was made of a resolution to entirely reject any TBR efforts to create a category of temporary and term faculty appointments. Bill Schramm suggested that the true policy change was that term appointments could no longer move from a term appointment to a full, tenure-track appointment. Interest was voiced in crafting a policy that retains the positive, short-term flexibility afforded by temporary and term appointments without expanding the use of such appointments unnecessarily.
The following three statements were each endorsed unanimously under separate votes:

· The Roane State Faculty Senate rejects the idea of six-year temporary and term contracts. 

· The Roane State Faculty Senate recommends that all temporary and term faculty moved to a permanent, tenure-track appointment be given one year credit toward eligibility for promotion and tenure for every one year taught on a temporary term appointment basis.
· All decisions made regarding faculty member retention should be made by faculty as the custodians of the academic integrity of the college.
Discussion also centered upon the proper role of research and/or publication as a consideration in promotion and tenure awards. Senate unanimously affirmed the following statement: “The Faculty Senate does not want an expanded emphasis on research and publication as requirements for promotion and tenure at the community college since the budget and mission do not support it.”
In the interest of time, Senate President Robert Alfonso charged Faculty Senate officers with the task of collating faculty questions and concerns about the proposed TBR policy changes into a single document to offer Dr. King. The resulting document will be sent via email to all Faculty Senate members for a vote to affirm or reject the document. Due to deadline restrictions, any strongly voiced concerns about the resulting document would have to be addressed in a specially-called meeting to resolve problems.

Item 3: Discussion of new/revised RSCC policies

Discussion of new/revised RSCC policies was passed over until later in the meeting to allow more time. See below.
Item 4: Grade appeal process proposal
Richard Baskin brought the proposed grade appeal process from Dr. King for Faculty Senate review. The proposal establishes a deadline of 45 days from the end of the semester for students to initiate grade appeals. This proposal is intended to prevent students from appealing grades years after the fact.
The grade appeal process was discussed at length at the September Senate meeting but no endorsements were made at that time due to lack of a quorum. Faculty Senate voted unanimously to accept the grade appeal process as written.

Item 5: Selection of faculty senators to serve on the Promotion and Tenure Committee
This item was passed over with intentions of returning to it later in the meeting. Item not discussed due to lack of time.
Item 6: Honor code/Statement of Academic Integrity
Faculty Senate was presented with a proposed “Statement of Academic Integrity” crafted by Larry Bouldin. Senate was asked to review the statement prior to its publication in the college catalog.
One Senator voiced concern that the statement encouraged ambiguity and inconsistency throughout the college by placing with the individual instructor the choice either to assign “an F or a zero for the exercise or examination, or to assign an F in the course, to a student found guilty of academic misconduct.” A suggestion was raised for Roane State to enact a stronger policy whereby all instructors would assign Fs in the course to any student found guilty of academic misconduct.

Robert Alfonso suggested that the intent of the statement was to notify students of the current policy rather than to alter the current policy.
Further discussion attempted to describe what constitutes “academic misconduct”. It was generally affirmed that the concept of academic misconduct may vary throughout disciplines and programs. Cheating may be more apparent in an exam, laboratory or health science clinical setting than in written work such as essays. Several senators suggested that the flexibility of deciding independently whether to assign an F for the work in question or the entire course could actually encourage faculty to pursue “gray areas” of suspicion if the resulting penalty was not automatically dire.

It was suggested that faculty within individual departments could work together to enact the more stringent academic misconduct penalties if they make sense for their discipline. Any penalties for academic misconduct should be clearly spelled out in the individual syllabi of all classes.

Sam Ruple suggested that the wording would be stronger if the first sentence were rewritten to read as follows: “Roane State is committed to maintaining an atmosphere of intellectual integrity and academic honesty.”

Senate voted unanimously to accept the “Statement of Academic Integrity” with the suggested rewriting of the opening sentence to read “Roane State is committed to maintaining an atmosphere of intellectual integrity and academic honesty”.

Item 7: College credo

Robert Alfonso distributed information from Dr. McCamey regarding adoption of a college creed. The college creed is a proposal from Dr. McCamey to further spell out the values of Roane State faculty, staff and students. Such a creed would be intended to supplement the college’s current mission statement rather than revise or replace it.

No discussion was made due to lack of time.

Senators were encouraged to look over the materials and discuss the idea with faculty colleagues.

Item 3: Discussion of new/revised RSCC policies: Campus Bulletin Boards, Memorial Fund, Memberships and subscriptions, Email policy, Web publishing policy
Item 3a: Campus Bulletin Boards

Review of the proposed campus bulletin board policy brought forward two primary concerns: use of the phrase “campus tranquility” and the 14-day duration for approved postings.

Many Senators acknowledged misgivings about the intent and meaning of the phrase “campus tranquility” as a condition of removal of bulletin board postings. Senators questioned what campus tranquility is and how it will be determined that a posting has violated tranquility.

Senators also expressed concern that the 14 days allowed for approved postings may not be appropriate for all situations. Longer durations would be helpful to promote regular, ongoing activities such as information about the Caney Creek sampler, the Southwest fieldtrip, Arts and Lectures Committee events, ongoing library discussion series, Phi Theta Kappa membership drives, and Honors program recruitment.

Senate voted unanimously to accept the revised campus bulletin board policy with the following changes: 1) remove the sentence that reads "Posted material may be subject to removal by authorized officials of the college if it violates campus tranquility or the educational atmosphere of the college." and 2) amend the third sentence in the third paragraph as follows: "Notices may remain on display for fourteen days (with approved exceptions) before being removed and discarded."
Item 3b: Memorial fund policy

Brief discussion affirmed general appreciation for the continued existence of the memorial fund. Senate voted unanimously to accept the revised policy as written with the recommendation of adding death of parents back as a covered event if and when future funds allow.

Item 3c: Memberships and subscriptions

Senate voted unanimously to accept revisions to the memberships and subscriptions policy as written.

Item 3d: Email policy
No significant revisions were noticed in the revised email policy. Senate voted unanimously to accept revisions to the email policy as written.

Item 3e: Web publishing policy
Item not discussed due to lack of time and loss of quorum. Robert Alfonso suggested discuss and vote on this policy via email.
Item 8: Statement of Academic Integrity

Discussed above as part of item 6
Item 9: Home office hours for web classes

Item not discussed due to lack of time.

Item 10: College committees policy

Item not discussed due to lack of time.

Item 11: Graduation issues

Item not discussed due to lack of time.

Item 12: Schedule Future meetings

Item not discussed due to lack of time.
Meeting closed at 5:20pm due to lack of quorum and classroom schedule.
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